
 
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

MEETING 
6:30PM Town Office Meeting Room 

Monday, June 15, 2020 
 
Present: Chairman Josh Trow, Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling, Selectman John 
Augustine, Selectman Fred Gallup, Selectman Shane Hastings, and Donna Nashawaty, 
Town Manager.  
 
REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE:  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING CZC’s: 
Parcel ID:0144-0013-0000 19 Heather Way, Matthew & Whitney McKnight 
Parcel ID:0146-0047-0000 354 Bay Point Road, Bromley 2013 Trust 
Parcel ID:0146-0013-0000 17 Rock Hill Road, Howard & Diane Ehrlich 
Parcel ID:0238-0001-0000 Timmothy Road, Jonathan & Jennifer Gray 
Parcel ID:0136-0080-0000 6 Burkehaven Terrace, Charles & Janet D’Atri 
Parcel ID:0203-0007-0008 107 Granite Ridge Road, Stefan & Karen Timbrell 
Parcel ID:0215-0030-0000 30 Chippendale Road, Steven & Robin Longtin 
Parcel ID:0215-0030-0000 51 Cary Farm Road, Timber Rock Trust 
Parcel ID:0146-0019-0000 52 Turtleback Road, Stephen & Diane D’Angelo 
Parcel ID:0128-0037-0000 56 Garnet Street, Robert & Paula Planer 
By Selectman Gallup, seconded by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous.  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING LAND DISTURBANCE BOND: 
Parcel ID:0128-0037-0000 56 Garnet Street, Robert & Paula Planer 
By Selectman Gottling, seconded by Selectman Hastings. Unanimous.  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING DRIVEWAY PERMIT: 
Parcel ID:0238-0001-0000 Timmothy Road, Jonathan & Jennifer Gray 
Parcel ID:0203-0007-0008 107 Granite Ridge Road, Stefan & Karen Timbrell 
By Selectman Gottling, seconded by Selectman Gallup. Unanimous.  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING DEMO PERMIT: 
Parcel ID:0128-0037-0000 56 Garnet Street, Robert & Paula Planer 
Parcel ID:0210-0055-0000 35 Keyes Road, Jeanne Kennedy Rev. Trust 
Parcel ID:0210-0055-0000 35 Keyes Road, Jeanne Kennedy Rev. Trust 
By Selectman Hastings, seconded by Selectman Gallup. Unanimous.  
 
APPOINTMENTS 
7:00PM-Steve McGrath, Potential Capital Improvement Committee Member 
Donna Nashawaty reported that Steve McGrath has withdrawn his application.  
7:20PM-Accept Nutting Farm Family Conservation Easement 
Chairman Trow said that the BOS approved the Chairman to sign the Webb Forest 
Annexation and if Tim Fleury signs his part in front of the camera like Chairman Trow 
did the Town Clerk, who is watching the meeting will notarize the signatures tomorrow. 
Van Webb will need to stop by the office to sign his part with the Town Clerk tomorrow.  



Tim Fleury, Acting Chairman stated that Van Webb, Chairman of the Conservation 
Commission has recused himself from this discussion tonight. Chairman Fleury and 
Andy Deegan of Ausbon Sargent Land Trust have come before the BOS to get approval  
for the Nutting Farm Family Conservation Project which is pursuing a conservation 
easement. It will be an 84.3 acres conservation easement with the town being the back-up 
holder and the primary easement holder will be Ausbon Sargent. Assuming approval by 
the BOS, Ausbon Sargent will be signing a purchase and sales agreement for the 
conservation easement from the Nutting Farm Family Trustee. Andy Deegan said this 
property has been on the town’s wish list for a long time. This property has a lot of 
conservation attributes. Tim Fleury said the property joins the Harrison lot, which is 
owned by the Webbs, all the way down to Webb Forest and combines all the open land to 
Stagecoach Road. The funding of the project is primary coming from the Conservation 
Fund. The appraisal for the conservation easement was $205,000. The family agreed to a 
bargain sale of $20,000, so the total purchase price is $185,000. It will be about $23,000 
for the closing costs with the total of which $207,500 will come from the Conservation 
Fund, $20,000 from the bargain sale, and about $1,500 from a local fundraising 
campaign. This project has been in the works for about a year. Motion to accept the 
town as being the back-up conservation easement holder for the Nutting Farm 
Family Conservation Easement by Selectman Gallup, seconded by Selectman 
Gottling. Unanimous.   
 
7:40PM-Scott Hazelton-Summer Paving Schedule & Building Maintenance/Transfer 
Station  
Scott Hazelton wanted to make a change to the paving schedule for this year and next  
year. Scott Hazelton said in speaking with Chief Cahill and his Foreman they thought it  
would be best to put off River Road and Fieldstone Drive until next year and move up  
Dowd Lane, Orchard Circle and Sargent Road to this year. They are approximately the  
same monetary value for the 2 roads versus the 3 roads. The 2 roads are approximately  
$48,400 and the 3 roads are approximately $49,200. The pavers will be here mid-July  
And there is a little more work than anticipated on River Road which the prep work will  
be done in the fall and it will be paved next spring when Youngs Hill Road is paved.   
Selectman Gallup asked if the change fit into the current budget, Scott Hazelton replied  
yes, it did. The Board had no objections to the changes. Scott Hazelton said he was going  
to cancel the scheduled paving at the Highway Garage because they might be installing  
the water and sewer lines in that parking lot and he does not want to put brand-new  
paving down only to tear it back up. The Transfer Station paving was going under  
the Transfer Station’s budget but it came over a $10,000 price tag, so Scott Hazelton  
would like to put this into the Building and Grounds Maintenance Plan. The cost is 
$19,060. Chairman Trow said that was a seriously different estimate on the Transfer  
Station pricing. Is it because they are planning to pave more of the back area? Scott  
Hazelton replied that he was going to do a little more than he was planning on doing  
because of the way the winter treated the asphalt up there. It does not include the back but  
does include everything up front. Selectman Gallup asked what effect this will have on  
the other projects scheduled for this year in the Building and Grounds Maintenance Plan?  
 
 



Scott Hazelton said the Safety Services roofing projects threw things off and he has been  
shifting things around but he is comfortable with doing the painting project at the  
highway garage next year. Motion to approve the expense of $19,060 coming from the  
Building and Grounds Capital Reserve Fund for paving at the Transfer Station by  
Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman Hasting. Unanimous. Selectman  
Augustine asked if the town gets multiple bids on projects like this. Scott Hazelton  
replied that he did not get multiple bids on this project but instead used GMI who the  
town has a 3-year paving contract with. Selectman Augustine asked if the Town of 
Sunapee has agreed to use GMI for all paving projects for 3 calendar years, 
Scott Hazelton replied yes. Selectman Augustine asked if the proposals were on-line  
where residents could review them, Scott Hazelton replied that they were not.  
Donna Nashawaty said they were on the website 2 years ago when it went out to bid, but  
now it is a contract. Selectman Augustine asked if the contract was on-line, Scott 
Hazelton replied it was not, but a bid summary of all the bids received was put on-line.  
Scott Hazelton has no problem putting this stuff on-line, Selectman Augustine replied  
that it would be a step forward and thinks whatever details could be on the website  
regarding the ongoing project would be appreciated. Selectman Gallup said that just an 
FYI, before Mustard Seed Lane on Garnet Hill Road on the left-hand side there is a pine  
tree hung up in the trees that looks like it might come down in the road. Scott Hazelton  
will check it out. Selectman Augustine said he had a few people asked if the work on  
Winn Hill Road is completed for the year, Scott Hazelton replied yes it was. Selectman  
Augustine asked if a guardrail was going to be installed because the ditches on the side of  
the road is deep, Scott Hazelton replied no. Selectman Augustine asked if there  
were any updates on Youngs Hill Road or is it completed? Scott Hazelton replied that  
they will continue to work on the drainage.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Chris Whitehouse had a couple of questions for Scott Hazelton on the Winn Hill Road  
Project. On January 6th Scott Hazelton stated he were going to work with GMI to value  
engineer the Winn Hill Road Project. Chris Whitehouse asked Scott Hazelton if Notts  
Excavating was given the opportunity to rebid the project or did he just give it to GMI?  
Scott Hazelton said the town reserves the right to reject any or all bids and since GMI  
was the town’s contractor at the time Scott Hazelton asked the BOS if he could  
negotiate a contract with GMI due to their existing asphalt prices. Chris Whitehouse 
 asked the BOS if they give him the right to do this without putting it back out to bid.  
Chris Whitehouse said Notts Excavating was the lowest bidder and he understands if  
everything got throe out and the process was started over, but next thing he knew GMI  
was the engineer and contractor. In Chris Whitehouse’s opinion the road is like the New  
Jersey Turnpike, the road looks like crap. Chris Whitehouse questions how Nott  
Excavating, who was the low bidder, had the project taken away from them, value 
 engineered it with a company who only has a paving contract with the town, not tree  
removal or drainage. It just seems weird that the low bidder was not even allowed to  
rebid the project. Scott Hazelton said there were 5 or 6 companies that bid on the project,  
it came in well above the estimate and he did not have the money in his budget so Scott  
Hazelton talked to Donna Nashawaty and the BOS about the value engineering method.  
 



Chris Whitehouse said a couple of people in town wanted to know, including himself,  
why a $300,000 major project, that was originally bid out to the public was not bid out  
to the public after being reengineered. Donna Nashawaty said the town has had this issue  
before Scott Hazelton came to work here, on large projects. The town has gone out twice  
and had little to no bids or the bids came back higher, so that puts the project off for  
another year without being able to negotiate it in some way. Things got a little tense and  
Chairman Trow said in the future the Board will need to look at the projects to see if it  
makes sense to go out for bid or keep them inhouse. 
•Chris Whitehouse said the other departments are open but the Town Office and Library  
are not open. Chairman Trow said the Town Office is providing all the same services that  
it always has, its simply not in person. The Town Office will be opening on July 6th.       
 
SELECTMEN ACTION 
•Webb Forest Annexation 
This is the purchase and merger of 6 acres on Stagecoach Road.   
Motion to authorize the Chairman to sign the Webb Forest Annexation by  
Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous.  
•Waive Property Taxes-57 & 59 Hamel Road 
Donna Nashawaty said there is a mobile home on someone else’s property that each year  
the Board of Selectmen (BOS) choose not to take for tax deed because it is a dilapidated  
property. There is interest in buying the property and cleaning it up, but the back taxes  
prohibit them from doing it. Most of the time when people buy tax deeded properties the  
property has some value; this particular property does not have any value. The interested  
party is asking if the BOS would be willing to waive the back taxes. They would buy the  
property and destroy the mobile home. The parcel of land is 57 Hamel Road and the  
mobile home, which sits on the land is 59 Hamel Road. The BOS has waived this  
property for 10 years and the amount of the back taxes is $9,000. The interested party is  
watching the meeting tonight for the BOS’s decision. After some discussion,  
the Board would love to see the situation move forward as far as cleaning the  
property up and are open to a later conversation about relieving all the back taxes or  
relieving the interest and penalties off the original tax amount.   
 
•Sign MS-232 
Motion to sign the 2020 MS-232 by Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman  
Gottling. Unanimous. 
•Health Officer Stipend 
Donna Nashawaty said she became aware that the Health Officer was on the pay table  
as an hourly employee. The Health Officer periodically does health inspections for the 
town, but not on a regular basis. Donna Nashawaty suggested that the Health Officer 
position be removed from the step pay table and get paid an annual $250 stipend. Motion  
to approve the adjusted pay table to add the Health Officer to the Seasonal/Elected  
/Non-Classified with an annual stipend of $250 by Selectman Gallup, seconded by 
Selectman Gottling. Unanimous.  
 
 
 



CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
•Chairman Trow said that it was discovered that people are serving in certain positions  
might have the experience but do not have the certifications required for the position. The 
Firewards and Fire Chief would like the ability to make the change to the Fire 
Department job descriptions adding the sentence “or equivalent experience” in 
parenthesis. Motion to conditionally support the changes to the Fire Department Job 
Descriptions to add “or equivalent experience” to the job descriptions by Selectman 
Gallup, seconded by Selectman Hastings. 4 in Favor, Chairman Trow Abstained.  
Items Requested by Selectman Augustine 
•Update on past due employee annual performance reviews. 
Chairman Trow wanted to say that the Town Manager’s review is past due and asked if 
the Board wanted to follow the previous process in which Chairman Trow emailed the 
review documents to the Board. After some discussion, the Board will go with the 
previous process. Selectman Augustine asked if all employee who were up for a review 
have been done. Donna Nashawaty replied that her review was the oldest and there are 3 
others: 2 very part-time employees and 1 Water and Sewer employee. Selectman 
Augustine asked if the Supervisors were aware of this and Donna Nashawaty replied that 
Lynne Wiggins had sent out a reminder.   
•Update on road paving projects. 
Discussed earlier in the meeting.  
•Update on number of COVID-19 cases Sunapee and surrounding towns. 
Selectman Gallup said everyone listens to Channel Nine News and gets the updates on 
their own and he would like to skip this discussion.  
•Update on public bathrooms availability and cleaning protocols. 
Selectman Augustine said that an email blast went out regarding the bathrooms which 
prompted 2 people to ask him why there were going to be porta-potties at the town 
beaches and an outside company cleaning the harbor bathrooms. Selectman Augustine 
said he later heard that the Highway Employees are cleaning the harbor and Georges 
Mills bathrooms and Town Office Employees are cleaning that bathroom, so why are the 
Beach Employees not cleaning the beach bathrooms. Donna Nashawaty replied that the 
Beach Employees are now cleaning the family bathroom and there are 2 chemical toilets 
on-site that are cleaned twice a week. The Highway Employees are cleaning the harbor 
bathrooms Monday through Thursday and the outside cleaning company are cleaning 
them Friday through Sunday.      
•Update on Town operations & employee morale. 
Selectman Augustine said with all the changes and things starting to open the memo on 
the town website is dated March 19th. Are there any changes happening to town 
operations since March 19th? Donna Nashawaty replied no there are not.  
•Review mental health services available as part of Town health insurance program. 
Selectman Augustine felt bad that employees were scared and wondered if the employee 
health plan gives employees the ability to talk to someone. Donna Nashawaty replied that 
the employees did have materials and an 800 number to call if needed.  
•Discuss when to invite the Library Trustees to a future BOS meeting to hear about 
responsible phased re-opening plan for library. 
Selectman Augustine said at the last BOS meeting it was stated that the Library Trustees 
would make the decision regarding reopening the library and wanted to know if the BOS 



wanted to invite them to a future meeting to see what their plans are for reopening. 
Donna Nashawaty replied that the Library Trustees are having a zoom meeting on 
Thursday, June 18th and people can call the library to get the information on how to join 
the meeting.  
•Discuss when to invite the Thrift Shop committee to a future BOS meeting to discuss the 
future of the Thrift Shop. 
Selectman Augustine asked the BOS if they wanted to invite the Thrift Shop Committee  
to a meeting to discuss the future of the Thrift Shop. Chairman Trow said in his opinion, 
the BOS needs to decide if they want to bring it up as a topic in the future of whether they 
want to continue supporting the Thrift Shop.  
•Discuss whether to utilize currently unemployed high school graduates to staff 
Information Booth and/or Thrift Shop. 
Selectman Augustine said if the reason the Thrift Shop is not open because the current 
volunteers do not feel uncomfortable opening then maybe the BOS could invite people to 
temporary operate the shop. Would the BOS consider hiring recent high school 
graduates? Donna Nashawaty said that volunteers run the Thrift Shop and there needs to 
be a plan so the guidelines can be followed, and the volunteers or employees are kept 
safe. Donna Nashawaty said conversations are happening with both entities.  
•Share feedback on how citizens are faring given current health situation and economic 
situation. 
The Board has had no new comments. 
TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 
•Discussion on Modified Opening Process 
•Donna Nashawaty said that Dewey Beach is now open and staffed for the summer. The  
beach is open Monday through Saturday 9:00am to 5:00pm and Sunday 11am to 5:00pm,  
weather depending. The number of daily employees fluctuates but it typically includes 1  
manager, 3 lifeguards and 2 beach attendants. The staff is very busy guarding the water,  
cleaning the inside and outside grounds and facilities, painting, gardening. Mowing the  
grass, installing swim lines, checking parking permits, distributing beach safety  
guidelines, raking goose poop, and most importantly training for emergency response.  
The single use bathroom is opened during staffed hours and cleaned/ sanitized every 2 
hours. A handicapped chemical toilet is also onsite and cleaned 2x weekly. The rafts, 
boats and playground equipment are not available for use.  
•Donna Nashawaty wanted to talk to the Board about the band concerts. The town is not  
involved in any of the operation. Wightsteeple Productions schedules the bands and the  
bands come and play the town really does not having anything to do with the scheduled 
events. The problem is there is still the gathering of the 50 people limit. Donna  
Nashawaty has not cancelled the concerts, but will investigate it a little more to see if 
it is feasible to do.  
 
 
 
•Monday, June 29th BOS Meeting 
Donna Nashawaty will be on vacation Monday, June 29th. After some discussion, the  
Board agreed to cancel the June 29th meeting, but will meet on Monday, July 6th for a  
non-public session to do Donna Nashawaty’ s review. The Board will also approve and  



sign any building permits.  
•Chief Cahill’s Letter to the Board 
The Board received a letter from Chief Cahill detailing the procedures and training of the  
Department. The letter is attached.   
•Heavy Equipment Discussion-Boat & Dock Ordinance Update 
The Board received an email from Chief Cahill regarding how the Boat and Dock  
Ordinance is working. 
•Donna Nashawaty sent the Board an email that contained a link to participate in an  
on-line session school funding and donor towns if anyone is interested. 
•Summer Town Meeting is Tuesday, August 4th. 
•The town is 32% collected on the property taxes.  
 
•Continued Items: 
 Scott Brown, Request to Waive Late Tax Bill Interest 
 
Meeting Adjourned 9:53PM  
Respectfully Submitted by,  
Barbara Vaughn 
Administrative Assistant    




























































